Regular Council                                                                                                                                      


December 12

22

The regular meeting of the Waterville Council was called to order by Mayor Timothy Pedro at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Waterville Municipal Building.

The prayer was offered by Mr. Borowski.  The Pledge of Allegiance was then recited and led by Mr. Rozic. 
Present at roll call were Todd Borowski, John Rozic, Mayor Tim Pedro, Barbara Bruno, Mary Duncan and Rod Frey. 
Mr. Rozic made a motion to excuse the absence of Mr. Bruno.  Mrs. Duncan seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.

Also present this evening was Jon Gochenour, Municipal Administrator; Phil Dombey, Law Director; Steve Schult, Treasurer and Melissa Cook, Recording Secretary.  

Staff Present:

Mark Williams – Director of Finance and Administration

Joe Valvano – Police Chief
Doug Meyer – Fire Chief

Zach Bingham – Deputy Fire Chief
Citizens Present:
Please see Citizens’ Sign-In Sheet, Exhibit A, Page 1 for a list of people present. 

Presentations
A. Recognition – Parker Family Donation, Parker Square
Members of the Parker Family were present this evening to be recognized for their donation in memory of Mary Ann Parker of $150,000 upon the completion of the construction of Parker Square.
B. Recognition – Police Officer Austin Gunn

Office Gunn and his family were present at tonight’s meeting to be recognized for his conduct in the apprehension of a wanted felon on November 18, 2022.  A letter of recognition from Chief Valvano was given to Officer Gunn and was included in Council’s packet.
Approval of Minutes

Mrs. Duncan moved to approve the minutes of the November 25, 2022 Special Council meeting and the November 28, 2022 Regular Council Meeting.  Mrs. Bruno seconded the motion, which passed by voice vote.  Mr. Frey abstained from the November 25, 2022 Special Council Meeting.  Mr. Rozic commented that Council approved or granted a Conditional Use Permit based on the conditions that were set forth by the Planning Commission and the additional conditions provided by Council.
Citizens Comments 

Jerry Hannewald, 209 N. River Rd., came to tonight’s meeting to ask Council what the additional cost was in gas and employee time spent driving to the city’s yard waste drop off facility, Renewed Earth in Perrysburg to dispose of collected leaves.  Mr. Gochenour stated that he did not have the information available this evening. 
Shannon Bostelman, 875 Cherry Ln., a resident opposed to the Amphitheater project, questioned whether or not Mr. Bruno was qualified to vote on the amphitheater or to even serve on Council, after she received an anonymous delivery of personal paperwork related to his home loan for a house he purchased with his father in the Stone Oak neighborhood in Holland.  Mr. Dombey stated that he thoroughly investigated the matter and has determined that Mr. Bruno meets the qualifications of an elector as defined by the Ohio Constitution.  He added that his driver’s license, tax returns, bills and taxes paid are based on living in the City of Waterville.  

Wayne Wagner, 243 Harvest Ln., another resident opposed to the Amphitheater project, stated that he believes that because the Council meetings prior to and leading up to the actual approval of the Conditional Use Permit for the Amphitheater were named “Special Meetings” they are subject to Section 3.13 of the Municipal Code.  He added that the code states that any measure that is acted upon at a special meeting of Council requires the affirmative votes of at least five members of Council for its enactment.  He stated that Council didn’t have the five votes needed to approve a Conditional Use Permit for the amphitheater which means that the vote is invalid.  Mayor Pedro stated that five yes votes weren’t needed for passage because the regular Council meeting was held at a special location (Waterville Primary School) to accommodate the amount of people that wanted to attend.  He added that was the reason why the meetings were listed as “special” was because they were held at another location.  
Matt Harrell, 1457 Southridge Dr., asked how often the conditions for the Conditional Use Permit can be reviewed to insure they are complying.  Mr. Dombey stated that they can be reviewed annually.

Isiah Bailey, 1025 Waterville-Monclova Rd., stated that the fighting and the lawsuits that are taking place are going to hemorrhage money from the City.  He asked that rather than fighting about the amphitheater would it be possible to turn this into something positive for the City.

Terri Massuci, 1101 Waterville-Monclova Rd., asked where the eastern property line for the new amphitheater property is.  Mayor Pedro stated that they would look at the map and get back with her regarding the property lines. 

Staff Reports 
Administrator:  Jon Gochenour – 

·   Reported that the Parks and Recreation Committee met on December 6.  They will be holding a special meeting on January 24, 2023 where a presentation will take place on Phase Two of the Parker Square/Memorial Park project.
·   Stated that the Water Meter Replacement Project is wrapping up.  About 120 meters will be replaced by the end of December.  The total number of meters that have been replaced for this project is 2,800.
Law Director:  Phil Dombey – No report.
Finance Director:  Mark Williams

·    Reviewed details from the FY 2022 Third-Quarter Budget Report, covering 1/1/22 – 9/30/22, highlighting fund balances, investments and income tax revenues.  Reviewed details of the September and October 2022 Month End Finance Report.
Treasurer:  Steve Schult – 

·   Reviewed details from the October 2022 Monthly Treasurer’s Report.
Police Chief:  Joe Valvano – 

·   Stated that the “A Waterville Christmas to Remember” event went very well without any issues to report.
Fire Chief: Doug Meyer – 

·   Reported that the Fire Department had a busy weekend.  They had a total of 15 runs for the weekend.  He stated that the Department did not drop a single call.  
·   Explained that a gas leak in the apartment above Dale’s Diner caused a carbon monoxide detector to go off.
Public Works Director:  Ken Blair, absent – 

·   Mr. Gochenour reported that the Anthony Wayne Trail Intersection Project is near completion.  We are waiting for new traffic poles which should be set in March.  Seeding along with permanent striping of the new pavement will be completed in the spring.
·   Stated that the Memorial Park and Parker Square Improvements, Phase 1 is near completion.  A punch list was compiled on November 18, 2022.

·   Reported that the Water Meter Replacement Project is winding down.  Neptune has completed a majority of the replacement of the remaining 120 meters.  The total number of meters replaced for this project is 2,800.
·   Stated that the River Road Pump Station Improvements Project will be rebid in 2023.

·   Reported that the Waterworks Park Drainage and Ball Field Improvement Project is near completion.  Punch list items are being completed and spot seeding will be done in the spring.

·   Reported that the Annual Leaf Pick-up Program has been completed on schedule.

·   Stated that the Public Works Department helped with decorating the downtown area for “A Waterville Christmas to Remember” held on December 3.

Communications from Council Members/Committees 
Mrs. Bruno – 
·   Stated that she would like to see the City move forward with a new updated Comprehensive Plan.  She asked that this item be put on the January 9, 2023 meeting agenda for discussion.
·   Reported that she attended the downtown “A Waterville Christmas to Remember.”  She stated it was a fantastic event and thanked Wendy Gray and her crew for all of their hard work.

Mrs. Duncan – 

·   Stated she also attended “A Waterville Christmas to Remember.”  She added that it was a wonderful, well attended event.  
·   Reported that she attended the Lucas County Health Department Legislative Breakfast adding that it was very informative.
Mr. Borowski – 

·   Attended the “A Waterville Christmas to Remember.”  He added that Wendy Gray and her crew did an amazing job.
·   Thanked the Fire Department for the coffee mugs.

Mr. Rozic – 

·   Reported that the Safety Committee recently met and had a lengthy discussion on the “KnoxBox”.  He added that they are recommending that senior citizens and those with medical conditions purchase the box from the company’s website at www.knoxbox.com/homebox.  The box holds a key to the resident’s home so that first responders can gain quick access in the event of a medical emergency.  Chief Meyer briefly went over the KnoxBox and explained that a master key that is specific to the City is accessible only by himself, the Deputy Fire Chief and the Police Department.  He then briefly discussed why he is recommending this brand of box over the less expensive options that are available.
Mayor Pedro – 

·   Mentioned that he attended the downtown “A Waterville Christmas to Remember” on December 3 and added that it was a great event.

·   Reported that he will be attending the Annual TMACOG meeting on January 20.

·   Stated that former mayor Derek Merrin is anticipated to become the next Ohio Speaker of the House.

Mr. Frey – 

·   Reported on the Fallen Timbers Union Cemetery District stating that a new plat has been completed for Wakeman Cemetery and that lots are now available.  He stated that the District recently applied for and received a $2,500 grant to pay for the addition of new trees in the cemeteries.  He then added that maintenance building repairs have been completed and they are working on the 2024 Budget.
·   Stated that he also attended the downtown Christmas event.

Appointment to Various Commissions, Boards and Committees

A list of appointments proposed by the Mayor for Council’s consideration and approval was included in the Council packet.  Mr. Borowski moved to approve the appointment of the following individuals:

Board of Zoning Appeals:  Raymond Luk (4-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026);
Board of Zoning Appeals:  Pauline Glaza (4-year term, new term expires 12-31-2025);
Tree Commission: Merle Wilhelm (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Tree Commission: Mary Beth DeMatteo, Ex-Officio (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Tree Commission: Nancy Bucher, Ex-Officio (3-year term, term expires 12-31-2026); Civil Service Commission: Jeff Marty (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Historic District Commission: Terry Rousseau (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Historic District Commission: James Stoma (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Fire Fighters’ Dependents Fund Board: John Rozic (1-year term, term expires 12-31-23); Fire Fighters’ Dependents Fund Board: Anthony Bruno (1-year term, term expires 12-31-23); Fire Fighters’ Dependents Fund Board: Steve Schult (1-year term, term expires 12-31-23).  

Mr. Rozic seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.

OLD BUSINESS:  

A. ORDINANCE 07-22  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE ZONING MAP OF THE CITY OF WATERVILLE TO CHANGE THE ZONING CLASSIFICATION OF A 12.527 ACRE PORTION OF PARCEL 96-56053 LOCATED IN THE 1400 BLOCK OF PRAY BLVD. FROM (C-3) HIGHWAY COMMERCIAL TO (R-4) MULTI-FAMILY, HIGH DENSITY RESIDENCE DISTRICT 
Tabled 6/27/2022; First Reading Scheduled for July 25, 2022; Second Reading Scheduled for August 22, 2022; Third Reading, Public Hearing and Legislative Actions scheduled for September 12, 2022; tabled until 1/9/2023
Nathan Waggner of Cash Waggner and Associates, agent, is seeking to rezone a 12.527 – acre portion of a vacant 36.972 – acre parcel located in the 1400 Block of Pray Boulevard from Highway Commercial District (C-3) to (R-4) Multi-Family, High Density Residence District in order to construct Phase 3 of the Waterville Place Apartments.  If the zoning change request is successful, the applicant would split off the planned 12-acre portion from parcel 96-56053 and submit a site plan to construct a four building, 144-unit apartment complex.  This development would be adjacent to Phases 1 and 2 of the existing Waterville Place Apartments to the east which will consist of seven buildings and 252 units once it is completed.  

Although located next to the existing Waterville Place Apartment Development, a review of the proposed zoning change from commercial to multi-family, high density residential would appear to be contrary to the intent of the City of Waterville’s 2012 Comprehensive Plan.  Unlike the existing Waterville Place Apartments, which are located on parcels that were zoned multi-family residential prior to their construction in accordance with the goals of the Comprehensive Plan, the current 36-acre site is located within the U.S. 24 Concept Area.  In the Comprehensive Plan, the U.S. 24 Concept Area is intended for nonresidential uses due to its close proximity to the U.S. 24 Interchange and nearby commercial and office developments.  Rezoning this parcel would not only add 144 additional units within approximately 500 feet of 528 existing multi-family units, it would remove 12.527 acres of potential commercial development from the U.S. 24 Concept Area which is key to the City maintaining a strong, diversified tax base into the future.  Moreover, the requested zoning change would seem premature considering that a significant portion of Phase 2 of the adjacent Waterville Place Apartments still remains unfinished, including three apartment buildings, landscaping and other required infrastructure.  

In light of the considerable amount of existing multi-family housing in the City of Waterville, including the 528 units currently located within 500 feet of this proposed apartment project, it would seem that there is an adequate supply of this type of housing for a small community of 6,000 residents.  Moreover, rapid and unplanned residential growth will inevitably overburden emergency services, traffic capacity and school enrollments and have a negative fiscal impact on the City budget.  In an effort to ensure balanced growth and a strong diversified tax base, the 2012 Comprehensive Plan envisions development for parcels within the U.S. 24 Concept Area to be nonresidential.  In addition, three of the proposed seven apartment buildings in the Waterville Place Apartments Complex still remain unfinished after nearly three years of development.  Consequently, it was the recommendation of the Planning Commission at their June 6, 2022 public meeting to deny the proposed zoning change request for a 12.527-acre portion of a 36.972-acre parcel located in the 1400 Block of Pray Boulevard from Highway Commercial District (C-3) to (R-4) Multi-family, High Density Residence District since the request is contrary to good planning practice and the promotion of the goals contained in the 2012 Comprehensive Plan.  This issue was tabled at the June 27, 2022 meeting at the request of the applicant and tabled again at the request of the applicant until the October 24, 2022 Council meeting.  The third reading of this ordinance was scheduled for October 24, 2022.  The applicant has again requested that this issue be tabled until the January 9, 2023 Council meeting.

B. PUBLIC HEARING – RESOLUTION 33-22 – A RESOLUTION APPROVING AND ADOPTING THE CITY OF WATERVILLE FY 2023 FIVE-YEAR CAPITAL PLANNING PROGRAM FOR ALL MUNICIPAL FUNDS AND DEPARTMENTS
This is the annual 5-Year Capital Planning Program.  The Finance Committee discussed and recommended approval of the program at a special meeting on November 4.  This item is for ongoing discussion throughout the budget preparation process.  According to the typical annual budget schedule, Council action to approve this Resolution would not be taken until the second Council meeting in January.
NEW BUSINESS:

A. SET SALARY OF THE MUNICIPAL TREASURER (Motion)
The Ohio Public Employees Retirement System (OPERS) is proposing to increase the minimum amount that members must earn each month to qualify for a full year of service credit to $709.03 for 2023.  In developing the 2023 Operating Budget, it was noticed that the Municipal Treasurer currently earns $700.00 per month and would not be eligible for a full year of OPERS service credit in 2023.  Since the Treasurer’s salary has remained unchanged since 2021, it is the recommendation of the Administration to raise the Treasurer’s salary to $722 per month effective January 1, 2023 in order to meet the new contribution requirements established by the state retirement system through 2024.
Mrs. Duncan moved to set the salary of the Municipal Treasurer at $722.00 per month effective January 1, 2023.  Mr. Borowski seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.

B. ORDINANCE 13-22  AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS FOR THE MUNICIPALITY OF WATERVILLE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2023, AND REPEALING ORDINANCE 14-22, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

First Reading

A copy of the proposed FY 2023 Appropriations was included in Council’s packet.  The Finance Committee reviewed and recommended approval of the budget at their December 2, 2022 public meeting.  A public hearing on the appropriations is scheduled for the January 9, 2023 Council meeting.
C. ORDINANCE 14-22  AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING TEMPORARY APPROPRIATIONS FOR THE MUNICIPALITY OF WATERVILLE FOR THE MONTHS OF JANUARY AND FEBRUARY 2023, REPEALING ORDINANCE 15-22, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

According to the Municipal Charter, the permanent appropriations are not required to be adopted until March 1.  The passage of temporary appropriations to allow the City to meet its financial obligations during the months of January and February is therefore necessary.  This Ordinance would adopt the temporary appropriations to cover these months.

Mayor Pedro moved to suspend the rules to allow for the passage of Ordinance 14-22 as an emergency measure.  Mrs. Duncan seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Rozic – yes, Mayor Pedro – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Pedro made a motion to move for the passage of Ordinance 14-22 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Borowski seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mrs. Bruno – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mayor Pedro – yes, Mr. Rozic – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

D. ORDINANCE 15-22  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE 11-22, THE AMENDED FY 2022 ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS ORDINANCE AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

This budget amendment is the annual end-of-year “clean-up” legislation which will adjust all department line items budgets to conform to approved appropriations and allow any appropriation adjustments as needed.  Since the Parks and Green Space (225) Fund has not received all of the grant reimbursement revenue anticipated in 2022, this Ordinance also includes a temporary advance from the General Fund (100) to the Parks and Green Space Fund (225) of $100,000 to insure a positive fund balance in this Fund at the end of 2022.  After the grant revenue is received, the temporary advance will be paid back to the General Fund in 2023.

Mayor Pedro moved to suspend the rules to allow for the passage of Ordinance 15-22 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Rozic seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Frey – yes, Mayor Pedro – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes, Mr. Rozic – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Pedro made a motion to move for the passage of Ordinance 15-22 as an emergency measure.  Mrs. Bruno seconded the motion.
Roll Call:  Mr. Rozic – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mayor Pedro – yes, Mr. Frey – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

E.   RESOLUTION 35-22  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADVANCE OF CASH FUNDS FROM THE GENERAL FUND (100) TO THE PARKS AND GREEN SPACE FUND (225)

Although various inter-fund transfers were authorized by the 2022 Appropriation Ordinance as amended, the State Auditor has issued a bulletin requiring specific legislative action to ratify such actions.  This Resolution would meet that requirement with respect to the advance authorized by the 2022 year end budget amendment.

Mrs. Duncan moved to adopt Resolution 35-22.  Mrs. Bruno seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.
F.   RESOLUTION 36-22  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MUNICIPAL ADMINISTRATOR TO ENTER INTO A MUTUAL AID AGREEMENT FOR ADDITIONAL FIRE AND EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICE PROTECTION WITH CITIES, VILLAGES, TOWNSHIPS AND DISTRICTS IN WOOD COUNTY, OHIO

This Resolution would authorize a new mutual aid agreement for fire and EMS services with various political subdivisions in Wood County.  Waterville has participated in similar agreements since 2007.  The current agreement from 2011 is being replaced with the proposed new agreement.  The City frequently has mutual aid calls from the City and Township of Perrysburg involving water rescues on the Maumee River.

Mr. Rozic moved to adopt Resolution 36-22.  Mr. Borowski seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.

Other Business

None
Adjournment
There being no further business to come before Council, Mr. Borowski made a motion to close the meeting at 9:30 p.m.  Mr. Rozic seconded the motion, which carried by unanimous voice vote. 

Jon D. Gochenour, Clerk of Council










      Timothy G. Pedro, Mayor 
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